Kinston City Council

MINUTES

Monclay, October 19, 2020




Minutes
Kinston City Council
City Hall - 207 East King Street
Monday, October 19, 2020
Work Session at 5:30 pm Regular Meeting at 7:00 pm

This meeting was held electronically in Zoom format and viewed at
https://www.tacebook.com/KinstonCityHall

WORK SESSION

Mayor Don Hardy called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm.
Councilmember Roll Call

Present: Councilmembers Sammy Aiken, Antonio Hardy, Robert Swinson, Kristal Suggs,
and Mayor Pro Tem Felicia Solomon.

Present Also: Tony Sears, City Manager and James Cauley, City Attorney.

Adoption of the Agenda

If a Councilmember wishes to revise the agenda, the Motion to add or delete an item will be
entertained prior to Adoption of the Agenda.

Mayor Pro Tem Solomon requested the addition of a closed session NC GS 143-318.11(a)(3)
— Litigation in the Regular Meeting at 7:00 pm.

Councilmember Aiken made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Solomon and upon a
unanimous roll call vote ( Councilmembers Aiken, Hardy, Suggs, Swinson, and Mayor Pro
Tem Solomon — Yes) of [5-0], with the addition of a closed session (NC GS 143-318.11(a)(b)
— Attorney-Client Privilege) in the Regular Meeting at 7:00 pm the agenda was adopted.

INFORMATION AND UPDATES

1. Pedestrian Plan Update - Adam Short

Adam Short, Director of Planning, Inspections, and Code Enforcement shared that the
Pedestrian Plan was adopted in 2007. He introduced Joe Seymour, Transportation Planner
with VHB who has been working with his department to provide an update.

Joe Seymour, Transportation Planner with VHB Engineering gave a presentation describing
the Pedestrian Plan. Mr. Seymour’s presentation included the data collected, the planning
process, the design, and the implementation timeline of the project. There were several
mapping exercises done with the community, along with discussions with the steering
committee. In the fall and spring, there were surveys completed that included 140
participants, and these identified areas that people want to walk. Safety issues were identified
(vehicular, pedestrian, lighting, etc.) He showed the priority and secondary corridors and the
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priority intersections. The city has been divided into three sections: South and Downtown -
US 70, Queen, Herritage, Caswell, Bright, Blount and Washington Streets and side streets for
walking loops; North — Hardee and Carey Roads, North Queen Street, and Highland Avenue
with connections for walking loops; and West — the extension of the Riverwalk and Vernon
Avenue out to the hotel. Mr. Seymour identified areas and types of recommendations for each
such as sidewalks, shared-use paths, raised crosswalks, speed humps, in roadway yield signs,
high visibility crosswalks, traffic signals, etc. Mention was also made of wayfinding and
signage routes. The pedestrian network has recommendations of sidewalks and sidewalk
improvements throughout the city as well as traffic information. Also, the community will be
asked for feedback on the draft network through a survey that will be open through mid-
November and is online at https:/tinyurl.com/KinstonWalks. ~ Printed versions will be
distributed at locations across the City. Mr. Seymour also reviewed the Programmatic
Initiatives through encouragement, education, enforcement, and evaluation programs.

Mr. Seymour noted that we have been active since November 2019. He proceeded with the
timeline and once public feedback is received he will return to the steering committee with a
draft plan in Winter 2020 or early 2021 where the final plan will likely be brought before the
City Council for consideration and adoption.

Councilmember Aiken started a discussion regarding safety in areas by walkers, of which Mr.
Seymour stated this could be addressed through improvements and education. He asked if the
City had participated in Watch for Me; a program that the State runs annually that promotes
safe walking and hand out bicycle lights and reflective gear. Mayor Hardy asked how to start
this program and was told this was an annual program that has an application and a deadline
and stated he would check on that.

Councilmember Swinson asked if there were any funds available from DOT that might help
with spot safety in areas with high numbers of accidents. Mr. Seymour said the NC
Transportation League did an analysis and has identified Kinston as having pedestrian safety
issues that should be resolved.

Councilmember Suggs questioned how the priority of the identified sections would be
determined and how does the City address properties that need sidewalks where owners may
not want to participate. Mr. Seymour stated each area will be scored on several issues to
determine the priority. Mr. Aiken stressed that we needed funding and Councilmember Hardy
questioned if we would be able to use taxpayers’ money to fund improvement to state-owned
roads. Mr. Short shared that part of that is a policy decision of the Council and it can be
looked at as an opportunity. He explained that staff would push and provide the pitch to
citizens and DOT. The plan would be shown that this was corridor connectivity to make DOT
connect the dots and the citizens understand that as well. Mr. Sears explained the use of
utility easements, property owner easements, and that the City does have statutory authority
process for the public good. He noted that those things are handled by Mr. Short and Ms.
Barwick’s departments.

Mayor Hardy asked what the projected cost of the project was. Mr. Sears stated that when we
get to an area we are looking at, then we would use our in-house engineering to provide some
cost estimates. Mayor Hardy asked if there is any Federal and State funding for this that we
can apply for. Mr. Sears stated he was unsure of Federal funding, but there is State funding
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